Minutes of Burrough Green Annual Village Meeting

of Monday 18th May 2015

at 7.00pm in the Reading Rooms, Bradley Road, Burrough Green
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	Present:  Jo Batting, Ken Simpson, Angela Harris, Mark Penhaligan, and Ansa Khan (all BGPC);                                          Cllr Michael Shuter (Cambs CC), and 7 members of the public, including Lucy Talbot (St Augustine

 Church), Marilyn Field (Reading Rooms), and Claire Metcalfe.
In attendance:  Robert Stone (Interim Clerk, BGPC)
1.) Welcome
The Chairman, Cllr Joanna Batting, invited everyone to the meeting.

2.) Apologies

Received from new District Councillors Vincent Campbell and David Chaplin; and                              Mr K Archer, Head of Burrough Green School.
3.) Minutes of 2014 Annual meeting

These were not available due to an oversight by the Interim Clerk but Cllr Batting promised a copy would be posted on the parish noticeboard.

4.) 2015 Annual Community Reports:

(a)  East Cambridgeshire District Council – not received following the election of new Councillors.
(b)  Cambridgeshire County Council – Cllr Shuter reported that Cambs CC faced further savings of £30m in 2015/16.  This followed savings of £159m in the last 5 years. Staff numbers were down by 450. New cutbacks would impact on services.  As far as possible the vulnerable would be protected.  Street lighting would be turned off at midnight, and dimmed by 40% from 10pm. Road gritting would be reviewed. More 
          cuts would be made in the library service with more local volunteers staffing  

          branches, but mobile services should not be affected.  There would no longer be a 

          rolling programme of road maintenance but there would be a schedule of urgent
          improvements.  Parishes could alert CCC of urgent road works and ditch clearances. 

    (c)  Parish Council report on 2014/15 activities – Mrs Jo Batting, Chairman of the parish council, 
          said there have been 6 meetings this year, discussing regular council matters such as road  

         safety, planning applications, financial considerations, district council reports, footpaths and  

         local assets.

         The renovations of the vandalised phone box were finally completed in May 2014, with the re-
         opening of the village library covered by the local press. It continues to be well used, and the stock has 
         been replenished regularly from books left at Lilac Cottage. It has been insured again    for its 
         replacement value, of £1500, but we are hoping that no further repair will be necessary!

        We have also refurbished the village benches this year, replacing worn struts and repainting them all. 

        The bus shelter on top road has been repainted and washed. The village noticeboard has been 

        repainted, and now the weather has improved, work on repairing the brick bus shelter can begin. The 

        village sign has also been repainted and re-hung.

       The village play area continues as a major asset to the village, run by its own committee, with annual 

       fund raising to help maintain and improve the play area, and to pay for the annual upkeep costs. It is  

       inspected annually by ROSPA, with monthly risk assessments to maintain health and safety guidelines.

       The affordable housing development at Sherriff’s Court is now complete and fully occupied, I am 

       pleased to say, by local families and those with connections to the village, including a school TA and the 

       school cook. There are still issues to be resolved concerning the footpath and some of the site gardens 

       but hopefully these will be sorted soon. We are aware of the concern over further development, and 

       are keeping in close touch with ECDC regarding any further applications.

       The concern over the future of the village Pub has led to the Council listing it as a community asset. 

       Now it is on the register, the Parish Council have a legal right to be informed of any changes taking   

       place, with regards to any change of use applications, or the decision to sell. We then have a 6 month 

       window in which to respond to the changes. At present, the new tenants have arrived and we wish 

       them all the best for the future.

       A major concern this year has been the speed of traffic coming through the village, especially where  

      there is no footpath next to the road. We have been looking into various options to help slow traffic and 

      have been involved in consultations with highways to find alternative solution; including the use of 

      speed cameras by the local police, the reinstatement of speed watch (if volunteers can be found), the 

      extension of the footpath, and other options such as speed humps or pinch points. Some of the 

      projected costs go beyond what the council is able to afford, but we are also looking at possible external 

      funding. This is our major project for the coming year.                                                                                                     

      Our Parish Clerk has been on maternity leave since February, and has been ably replaced by Robert 

      Stone, our interim clerk and RFO. Prior to her leave, Vicky has been keeping us up to date with all the 

       new model documents and requirements for financial transparency. These are now available on the 

      village website. 

      My sincere thanks go to all the Parish Councillors for their continued support and commitment to the 

      village and its best interests. I am fully aware of the time and energy needed to be a Parish Councillor 

      and I am very pleased that you have all decided to continue in your roles following the elections. We   

      have a good balance of skills within the Council and hope to be able to understand and deal with the  

      issues arising within the village community and resolve them effectively.
(d)  Cambridgeshire Neighbourhood Policing Team – not received.
    (e)  ST AUGUSTINE’S PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL REPORT – Lucy Talbot said it 

     had been a year of change for the parish with the departure of Rev Pauline Reid and Curate Sue 

     Potts.  Gina Radford, Licensed Lay Minister, had provided valuable support.  Val Bibby had stood 

     down as church warden, and been replaced by Lucy.  Tiffany Orgill had been appointed as 
     second warden.   Twice monthly services had been held and two weddings, one 

      funeral, and two baptisms, also arranged.  The fete was very successful but spring maintenance 

      was quieter than usual.  The heating project was progressing, and it was hoped to install a 

      water supply for a future small kitchen and toilet in the tower.  Thanks were given to all who  

      had contributed to church music, refreshments, cleaning, flowers and churchyard. 

    (f)   READING ROOMS COMMITTEE REPORT – Marilyn Field reported that they had had a very 

     small AGM.  Three committee members had resigned.  Those who remained were not 

     interested in being Chairman, Secretary or Treasurer.  She was currently undertaking all three 

     roles.  If she retired after her 32 years of service, there was a real danger that the building 

     would have to revert to the parish council and church.  

     More volunteers, fundraising, and ongoing refurbishment were needed.  This included 

     insulation throughout and sanding the floor.  Monies carried forward at the end of 2014/15 

     were £1718. Income from hire of the hall had gone up by £500 during this period.  
    (g)  BURROUGH GREEN PLAYGROUP – Another very busy year with 31 children currently on the 

     books.  The current Chair is Danielle Penhaligan, Rachel Drennan is the Secretary, and Ann 

     Brophy is the Treasurer.  The Group was very pleased that it had become fulltime at Easter. This 

     had been a big achievement and has enabled 3 new members of staff to be employed.  Policies 

     and procedures had also been overhauled.  Fundraising had been the key to success.  Yet again 

     parents, committee members and friends had worked tirelessly.  Playgroup had purchased a 

     bell tent, and a commercial sized bouncy castle which had been used to raise funds.  Special 

     thanks were due to Mavis, jenny, Lisa, Michelle, Ashleigh and Karen for all their hard work.
     (h)  VILLAGE VOICE NEWSLETTER - Trish Bull emailed to report that the Village Voice continued 

      to be published, and that printing costs were totally funded by business advertising, and the 

      continued support by parish councils.   No increase in subscriptions would be necessary.
(i)  BURROUGH GREEN PRIMARY SCHOOL - The head teacher, Mr Keith Archer, wrote to say that 2014

       was another record breaking year.  The progress of every year group in every key subject was very good 
       with the school achieving its highest ever results in Mathematics and English.  Other successes included    

       winning:  the Small Schools County Cross Country Championship for boys; the South Cambs Y5/Y6 Cross 
       Country title; the girls’ netball High5 league; the tag rugby and cross country in the Linton Cluster of 
       schools; and awards at Cambridgeshire Young People’s Film Festival.   Last summer the school staged 
      “1914 Remembered” based on the lives of local people; and arranged a very successful day for KS2 pupils  

       in northern France.  
       Funding remained a problem for Cambridgeshire schools.  One of the most significant things that would  

       make a difference would be an increase in pupil numbers.  There were currently 94 pupils of which 37   

      (39%) came from outside the village.  If the 18 vacancies were filled the school would receive an 
       additional £51,000 in funding. The Walking Bus initiative had recently restarted.   Up to 23 children were  

      taking part reducing traffic congestion and improving safety.   
      (j)  SPEEDWATCH GROUP – Cllr Shuter advised within his report that speed watch was a 

       problematic issue.  The police required three volunteers to be present during speed 

       monitoring.  This could be a problem to organise but the camera did cause motorists to slow 

       down.  When asked why speeding motorists from Suffolk did not receive warning letters he 

       said he would bring the new MP into play on behalf of the village.  The police were aware of 

       the speeding problem in Burrough Green.   A local letter writing campaign to highlight 

       concerns would help keep this to the fore.
       (k) CRICKET CLUB REPORT – The 2014 season was one of ups and downs but finished with the 

       first team being promoted.  Whilst the second team started well shortage of players resulted in 

       two late games being conceded.   This has remained a problem in the current season, and may 

       result in the second team folding.  Thanks were due to major supporters, including Luke 

       Williamson and Adiel Khan.  Club finances were healthy with over £3000 in the bank largely 

       thanks to the stewardship of club treasurer, Sandra Ward.
       (l)  ELLESMERE CENTRE – The last year had been very productive.  Grants had been obtained 

       from Amey Cespa, East Cambs DC, and a company called TAN.   These monies enabled 

       renovation work and the creation of a baby changing room, a new disabled toilet, and a 

       sensory garden.  In the coming year it was hoped to replace the heating and hot water system.  

      Having efficient heating in place will mean that Pilates and Yoga and groups of young children 

      will have warm rooms to meet in.   Whilst grants have been obtained they needed to be match 

      funded so fundraising has been important as well with a number of well supported socials. 

      Ongoing help from parish councils and local businesses is much appreciated. 
       (m) BURROUGH GREEN VILLAGE WEBSITE – Not received.
5.)  Open Forum – A number of issues were raised.
· Marilyn Field said there had been very little activity by the Archive Group in the past year.  It was hoped that a link could be created with the Burrough Green website.

· Volunteers were needed for the fete on 7th June.

· Jo Batting advertised the Lord Taverners cricket match on 6th September.

· Christmas football should avoid the cricket side of the village green.

                 The meeting closed 8.10pm.

                 Signed:  Jo Batting                                                                                            Date: 23rd May 2016
Chair, Burrough Green Parish Council
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